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The All Party Parliamentary Group on Bereavement Support
Minutes 
Date:	27 February 2018

Location:	Palace of Westminster

Present:	Linda Magistris (LM)	Finella Craig (FG)	
	Carolyn Harris MP (CH) (Part)	Holly Brabin MP (HB) (Part)
	Liz Dempsey (LD)	Andy Langford (AL)
	Fiona Murphy (FM)	Carolyn Brice (CB)
	Jan Soulsby (JS)	Kim Bird (KB)
	Jane Harris (JH)	Sharon Hudson (SH)
	Steve Marshall(SM)	Julia Merritt (JM)
	Kimberley Giacon (KG)	Professor Jennifer Leeming (JL)
	Nikki Speed (NS)	Ben Ewart (BE)
	Rita Wilkinson (RW)	Helen Daykin (HD) (Part)
						
Apologies:		Clea Harmer				
		Rhian Burke	
	Emma Radley
		Tracey Bleakley
	

All members introduced themselves.  AL mentioned that the minutes had not been updated as per Debbie Kerslake’s request.  
CH then gave an update of the Parental Leave Bill.  The Bill has gone through committee stage, CH felt that there was a lot of goodwill to get the bill through that it is not all inclusive as she had hoped but she does not foresee any changes being made.  The Bill allows for parental leave of 2 weeks after the death of a child – CH felt this was a good starting point on which to build in the future.  Birmingham local authority has now scrapped fees on children’s funerals with several others considering it.  David Gauke (Justice Minister) is behind the scrapping of fees and has proposed dormant betting accounts be added to the children’s funeral fund.
Rita Wilkinson gave an explanation of the work done by the Coroner’s office in Manchester.  She explained that the coroner’s office meet with the families of the deceased and report back to the police.  She felt that the coroner’s office could offer support up to a certain point in the event of an unnatural death but then families are left on their own.  Last year in Manchester, there were 6925 deaths with 6,919 reported to the coroner for further investigation.  A Family Liaison Officer (FLO) is only deployed where a murder takes place or death is by traffic accident, which leaves a lot of families unsupported.  RW felt that with all the bereavement charities and police forces/coroner’s team working together, there would be a way to find support for these families facing an inquest.
Where a death is attended by police, it requires a form to be completed which has a tear off section to give to the families containing contact details, phone numbers etc.  This form will also contain details of the Good Grief Trust so that families will have access to our database of bereavement support around the country.  RW felt that there should be a national framework for how deaths are treated by the police/coroner’s offices based on Manchester’s best practice.
Professor Leeming then talking about a couple of improvements that are taking place.  Senior Investigating offices are able to attend courses in bereavement with Fiona Murphy encouraging them to attend the same training as her bereavement nurses.
There were efforts made to get police officers attending community deaths to let families know of the Swan initiative but this has not been wholly successful and they are now exploring using funeral directors to pass on this information as part of their contract.
Fiona Murphy confirmed that in Manchester they abide by Every Family, Every Time.  This was even in place after the Manchester bombings, it is possible to cope with a major incident and still support every family.  Manchester should be used as a model and rolled out to the rest of the country.  FM discussed that cost constraints have been barricades to acquiring bereavement nurses in the past but she is of the belief that dealing with bereavement in the right way initially prevents costs further down the line when complaints are made – it avoids enquiry costs and compensation costs.
Bereavement nurses in Manchester can sign a Statement of Truth to formally identify a body which negates the need for family members to formally do this, the cost saving on this practice since September 2017 has been £6,000.  FM also confirmed that when families received the best treatment possible, they want to help to perpetuate this best practice and want to donate funds which allows for the bereavement nurses to almost become self-funded.
Ultimately, all bereavement charities exist to help bereaved people and if we all work together and communicate effectively, we can bring about the changes required.
Tracey Brabin attending for part of the APPG but had to leave early, TB has is MP for Batley and Spen which was Jo Cox’s constituency.  She was very much behind everything discussed and confirmed she would make every effort to attend future APPGs.
Helen Daykin attended the APPG via Skype due to the snow weather conditions.  She explained the circumstances around her husband’s death.  Helen was away on business leaving their two children aged 4 and 2 with her husband – at some point during the night, Helen’s husband died.  She had tried called him a couple of times during the day but did not get too concerned until a neighbour phoned her to let know that her milk delivery was still on the doorstep.  Helen then phoned another Mum who had children at the same school as hers and discovered that her children had not been in school that day.  She called her Mum who tried to access the house with her key but, as the key was in the lock from the inside, she was unable to do this and her only option was to call the police who broke into the house.  It transpired that the school, despite having 4 contact telephone numbers, only telephoned her husband and upon not receiving a reply, did nothing further.  Helen’s children were unharmed but this may not be the case in the future.  There is no statutory requirement for a school to do anything when a child does not attend school and the Department of Education recommends that schools hold two contact telephone numbers but there is no guidance of process.
Non-attendance at school may be the first indicator that a catastrophe may have taken place.  Helen has put forward recommendations that schools collect as many phone numbers as possible per child and at least one of the numbers should not be at the home of the child.  Schools should call in a timely fashion, as soon as they are aware a child is missing, and potentially plan a home visit if all calls remain unanswered and calling the police as a last resort.  This should be adopted nationwide.
FM said this issue should be raised in safeguarding teams and will follow up with the safeguarding board.  The Department of Education claims this issue falls between safeguarding and school attendance so it is not clear who should take ownership.  Every school has to have a safeguarding person who should adopt the recommendations as best practice.
FM suggested that we should try and have a multi-faith representation on the APPG.
KB suggested that we ensure feedback is given to banks, financial institutions etc on who poor their services are when dealing with bereavement issues.
JH advised that her film “A Love that Never Dies” is appear in the Prince Charles Cinema in May 2018 and the film is then going on tour of the UK.
Date of the next meeting to be confirmed
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